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Decision of Administrative Law Judge:  Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed February 3, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he was entitled

to additional medical treatment for the claimant’s May 10,

2012 stipulated compensable injury.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove he sustained a

compensable injury in September 2012.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission finds that the



HOLMES - G204118 & G207812 2

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

was entitled to additional medical treatment in connection

with the May 10, 2012 compensable injury.  We find that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury on September 6, 2012.      

I.  HISTORY

Darius L. Holmes, age 47, was convicted of Burglary and

Theft of Property in October 1988.  The claimant was

convicted of Theft of Property and Terroristic Threatening

in February 1995.  According to a criminal Information filed

in October 2001, the claimant caused serious physical injury

to an Arkansas State Police Officer in an incident occurring

in February 1999.   The record indicates that the claimant

was sentenced to First Degree Battery on May 28, 2003 as a

result of the 1999 violent crime, and that the claimant

served a term in the Arkansas Department of Correction

beginning in June 2003.  The claimant testified that his

nickname was “Do-Right.”

The claimant complained of back pain in September 2004

while he was incarcerated.  The claimant reported “severe

back pain following repeated bending down and stooping” in

December 2004.  The claimant reported “sharp pains in my
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left shoulder and neck” in September 2006.  The claimant

testified that he was released from the Department of

Correction in January 2007.  The claimant sought emergency

medical treatment at Helena Regional Medical Center in April

2008: “Pt states that he hurt his back yesterday while

working on his car.  States that he has an old injury to his

lower back.”  A handwritten note appeared to indicate, “X-

ray - Loss of lordosis, + spasm.”     

The claimant became employed with the respondents,

Young’s Custom Service, LLC, on February 20, 2010.  The

claimant testified that he worked on a well-drilling crew

for the respondents.  The claimant was assessed with “low

back pain” in March 2010 and “chronic back pain” in

September 2010.  The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed on May 10, 2012, on which date the

claimant “sustained a compensable ear injury.”  The claimant

testified, “I was drilling a well.  We were through drilling

a well and a substantial 20-foot pipe, 20-foot long, from me

to her, came up - came off the truck and hit my head,

smashed my ear.  It severed my ear.”  

The claimant was seen at Helena Regional Medical Center

on May 10, 2012: “Chief Complaint - Head Injury
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(Mild)....Injury occurred at work.  Was struck with large 6

foot round pipe on right side of the head at work as it was

being lowered into a hole.  Symptoms located in the right

side of head, neck....ENT: positive ear pain....Skin:

Laceration on ear.”  A CT of the claimant’s brain was taken

on May 10, 2012, with the following findings:

Evaluation of the brain demonstrates no areas of
abnormal density.
Ventricles, cisterns and sulci appear normal in
size for the patient’s age.
No depressed calvarial fracture is seen.
Visualized paranasal sinuses and mastoid air cells
demonstrate no significant opacification.
IMPRESSION: No acute intracranial process is seen. 

A CT of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on May

10, 2012, with the impression, “1.  No acute fractures or

other acute abnormalities.  2.  Degenerative disk disease

multiple levels.”  The clinical impression on May 10, 2012

was “1.  Acute Cervical Strain.  2.  Closed Head Injury.  3. 

Laceration, Right Ear - 1.5 CM.”  The claimant was treated

with a “Simple Wound repair to ear laceration.”  The

claimant agreed on cross-examination that he received

stitches in order to re-attach his right ear lobe.  

It was noted on May 11, 2012, “hit by pipe in head

yesterday at work.  Laceration to R ear, sewed in ER,

difficulty hearing out of R ear.  Neck pain, wearing brace.” 
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It was noted on May 15, 2012, “Headaches and neck pain

persist after work injury.”  A physician’s impression

included “Concussion.”  The record indicates that the

claimant was provided with physical therapy.  A physical

therapist noted on June 14, 2012, “Pt states that he feels

good.  States that the pain in his neck is ‘basically gone’

however he does have headaches at times....Pt will be D/C’d

from PT.”  

A treating physician indicated on June 18, 2012 that

the claimant was able to return to work on June 20, 2012. 

The physician assigned a 30-pound weight limit and noted,

“re eval ears in two weeks.”  The parties stipulated that

medical expenses and temporary total disability benefits

were paid until June 20, 2012.  The claimant’s testimony

indicated that he returned to work.      

Dr. L. J. Patrick Bell signed a Physician’s Report on

July 9, 2012 indicating that the diagnosis was “1. 

Cervicalgia. 2.  Hearing loss.”  An otolaryngologist, Dr.

John R. E. Dickins, examined the claimant on August 20, 2012

and gave the impression, “Sensorineural hearing loss.”  The

claimant’s testimony indicated that the respondents paid for
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his first visit with Dr. Dickins.  Dr. Dickins corresponded

with the respondent-carrier on August 28, 2012:

Thank you for consulting us in regards to Mr.
Holmes.  The history that I obtained from him when
he [and] you were in our office was that he was
sandwiched between two drilling pipes on May 10,
2012.  He had a significant laceration on his
right ear which was repaired.  Almost immediately
he noticed some degree of hearing loss.  His wife
stated that every (sic) since the accident he has
marked decreased hearing.  He denied any major
dizziness.  He is struggling somewhat with
headache.  He has had no prior hearing tests of
record.

My examination on the 20th was totally normal. 
Tuning fork evaluation of his hearing suggest[s] a
sensorineural hearing loss.  Audiometric testing
is enclosed for your records and shows a flat
sensorineural hearing loss in the right ear.  The
left ear also has a moderate loss.  The right ear
is the worse of the two ears with a 40 dB average. 
The left is running at about 35.  He has normal
speech discrimination score in both ears.  

I obtained his CT scan from the emergency room. 
There is no evidence of bleeding into the mastoid
which would suggest a temporal bone fracture.

The pattern of this loss is classic for a noise
induced hearing loss.  There is no evidence of
middle ear problems that can be repaired.  This is
a sensorineural hearing loss.  I do believe
further imaging should be obtained.  I believe the
best image would be an MRI scan of his brain. 
Given the fact that he still has some degree of
headache, I believe a full scan with and without
contrast, particularly doing a FIESTA image would
be beneficial in looking at the anatomy of the
inner and making sure there is no evidence of
tumors.  
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Assuming this scan is normal which it probably
will be, I believe he should be fitted with
amplification to both ears.  The unanswerable
question is how much of his hearing loss is
preexisting and how much is related to the
accident.  I believe the pattern of his loss is
consistent with some degree of trauma and I have
to believe both he and his family when stating
that his hearing has dropped significantly.  I
believe he probably [has] some degree of hearing
loss in both ears in association with the
accident.  

I would like to see him on the same day he has his
MRI scan.  I would like to also do otoacoustic
emissions to confirm the sensorineural nature of
his hearing loss.  Once we obtain approval from
you we will work with Mr. Holmes to schedule his
scans.    

The parties stipulated that an employment relationship

existed on September 6, 2012.  The claimant testified on

direct examination:

Q.  Darius, did an event occur at work on
September 6, 2012?

A.  Yes, it did.

Q.  What happened?

A.  September 6th, I was sitting around the shop
and Jeremy Box was sitting around the shop....He
was another employee at the time.  And that day,
they asked me would I run the front-end loader
while they - which it was Jeremy Box and
another gentleman....And I went and serviced the
front-end loader and went to the job....We were
going to have tree trunks, and all I was to do is
operate the front-end loader and he was operating
the front-end - they were to fill the front-end
loader up....
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Q.  So you’ve told us that you were driving a
front-end loader and they were picking up trunks. 
What happened after that?

A.  Well, I got there to pick up trunks, Jeremy
Box was off to his self.  He liked arrowhead
hunting.  And I could tell then that it was going
to be a bad day....I came back to get another load
and Jeremy went and sat on the tractor and drove
the tractor down the field...And he came back he
called another guy over there.  The tractor I was
operating was open-faced tractor meaning no air
conditioner or anything, and he was playing with
the air, and I said, hey, you’re going to get that
guy fired if you don’t - if you don’t come on and
go to work.  So the other guy came and -

Q.  Why did you think he was going to get the
other guy fired?

A.  Because they were just sitting there.  They
were just sitting there and I’m sitting there and
the bucket is empty, and it’s not break time.  I
mean, I’m not trying to tell them how to do their
job but as long as they keep moving, they can,
you know, anyway, the guy, he came and got on this
side of the front-end loader and there’s ramps
that come up, and Jeremy got on this side of the
front-end loader.  He stabbed me with a
screwdriver, well, he got up there with a screw-
driver.  The screwdriver and a hammer was laying
there on the floorboard.  He stabbed me with a
screwdriver and said, “Do-Right, you ain’t nothing
but a b__-a__ n___, you ain’t nothing but a b____.”
...  

Q.  What happened with the screwdriver?

A.  Okay.  He stabbed me with a screwdriver. 
That’s when I stopped the machine and got off the
machine to analyze my situation.  That’s when he
stole on me.  When he stole on me, we fought....He
stole on me, he hit me.  He hit me first....And I
had him down and was beating him with my left
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hand, and I said, man, I don’t want to fight you,
you leave me alone, I’m going to leave you alone.
I got off him.  When I got off him, he went back
to the machine and I thought he was fixing to run
the machine.  That’s what he wanted to do, I
thought, and he went back to the machine, anyway. 
He got the hammer and started chasing me with the
hammer.  I said, dude, you better not hit me with
the hammer.  And he was swinging the hammer and he
was swinging it, and he had hit me here, and did
that laceration right there (indicating)....I fell
up on him, and he started beating me in the back
with the hammer.  I pulled him to me and, in the
process of me pulling him to me, I got up and, by
that time, Clay was coming....I told him what was
happening and he told - Jeremy Box took off
running the other way....That was the end of the
confrontation....

THE COURT: Okay.  From this incident, your
injuries were the laceration to the right side of
your nose.

THE WITNESS: Yes.  And my back....

THE COURT: Anything else?

THE WITNESS: That’s all.

At the time of the hearing before the Commission,

Jeremy Box was incarcerated in the Arkansas Department of

Correction for a criminal conviction unrelated to the

workers’ compensation claim.  The respondents’ attorney

examined Jeremy Box:

Q.  Now, did you have any issues or complaints or
problems with Mr. Holmes?

A.  Yes, sir.
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Q.  Tell me about that.

A.  He just - he didn’t want to do his job.  He
never wanted to do his job....

Q.  Now, describe for us what happened in
September of 2012 that led to your termination.

A.  Me and Mr. Holmes was in the field working and
he was driving the front-end loader and me and
another guy was picking up stumps, and me and Mr.
Holmes had had a prior altercation about him not
doing his job and - 

Q.  Now, tell us what you mean by altercation.

A.  Well, I asked him to move the truck up one
day, the drill truck, to pull it up.  That way, I
could sit at the derrick or that way, the hole
could be dug for the water, and - well, he done
it, but when it got done, he come back around, and
I was setting the drill up, and he leans over and
tells me, I’m going to go on and tell you right
now I don’t do no hard labor.  You know, it
wasn’t, I’m not able to do hard labor.  He said,
I’m not going to do it.  And I told him, well, I’m
not going to do your job.  We almost fought then,
you know....

Q.  Now, tell me what happened on this particular
day.

A.  On this particular day, we was, I mean, we’d
done quashed our altercation from the past, you
know, I didn’t know that he was still hostile
towards me or whatever.  On this particular day,
we was out there picking up sticks and stuff
and he’s talking on his telephone, just, you know,
just sit back like he’s, you know, the king of the
world, you know.

Q.  Now, is he sitting on a piece of equipment?
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A.  Yes, sir.  He’s sitting on a front-end loader
and, you know, me being the type of person it is,
you know, I know for a fact that he is supposed to
be helping us, you know.  He’s not supposed to be
just sitting back and on his phone and stuff
like this.  So I said, hey, man, you know, you
could get down and help us.... And that’s whenever
I come up the ladder of the forklift or the front-
end loader, I was like, I had a screwdriver, and I
touched it to his leg and I said, man, you could
come up here and help us a little bit, but he’s on
his phone....

Q.  Now, what happened next?

A.  He jumped at me, flinched at me like he was
angry at, just because I had said something
because I kept repeatedly bugging him about, hey,
man, you need to get down here and do something,
you need to do something, you know....I said,
you’re a b___-a__ dude.  I said - I said, and I’m
going to make damn sure I go to Mr. Ned and I tell
him how you are about your work since you’re not
supposed to do - I don’t do your job, you know. 
And that’s when he proceeded to come down off
the front-end loader.  He come around the front-
end loader, approached me, swung me, we fought....

Q.  What happens next?

A.  We tussle around.  We trip, we both trip.  He
gets on top of me and holds me down and we sit
there, we’re catching our breath and he’s still
got me down, and I was like, all right, man, I’m
through.  All right.  Well, I get up....Whenever I
got up, he pulls out his pocketknife and that’s
whenever I go up to the ladder of the
front-end loader and I pick up the hammer....

Q.  What happened next?

A.  [The pocketknife] was open and everything.  I
go up the front-end loader and I grab the hammer
and I come back down it and I take off running,
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chasing him.  Well, he trips and falls and cuts
his self with his own knife.  

Q.  So the pocketknife is what cuts him?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  Did you ever hit him in the face with that
hammer?

A.  No, sir....

Q.  Did you ever hit him with that hammer?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  In anywhere in his body?

A.  No, sir.    

According to the record, the claimant was seen at Bell

Winston Clinic on September 6, 2012: “Workmen’s comp, hit

with hammer by co-worker, injury to R eye, R side of face,

mouth bleeding, pain in back and L lower leg.”  A

physician’s handwritten impression appeared to be “Traumatic

laceration.”  

A “Telephone Reporting Of Workers’ Compensation Claims”

was completed on or about September 6, 2012 and described

the injury: “Face/head.  Altercation with another employee. 

Other employee hit him in head with hammer.”  

A CT of the claimant’s face was taken on September 6,

2012, with the impression, “Mildly depressed right anterior
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maxillary sinus wall fracture with associated right

premaxillary and right paranasal soft-tissue swelling. 

There is also gas in the soft tissues in this region.”  A CT

of the claimant’s brain was taken on September 6, 2012, with

the impression, “1.  No acute intracranial injury.  2.  Mild

soft tissue swelling in the right periorbital and paranasal

location without evidence of underlying fracture.”  

The claimant signed a Form AR-N, Employee’s Notice of

Injury, on September 7, 2012.  The claimant wrote on the

Form AR-N that his body part injured was “Face,” and that he

was “Hit with a hammer.”  

A physician noted “Chronic back & neck pain” on

November 20, 2012.  The claimant testified on cross-

examination that his back “went out” on December 18, 2012. 

The claimant was transported via ambulance to Helena

Regional Medical Center on December 18, 2012.  The reason

for dispatch was “Back Pain.”  The Chief Complaint noted was

“Back pain x 1 day.”  It was noted at Helena Regional on

December 18, 2012, “Pain - Multiple Sites (no known

injury).”  

Dr. Arthur Levy saw the claimant on December 18, 2012:

“Onset of symptoms was 4 ½ hour(s) ago.  Symptoms came on
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suddenly....Symptoms located in the right thigh.”  Dr.

Levy’s clinical impression was “1.  Acute Muscular Spasm,

Right Thigh.”  Dr. Levy discharged the claimant and

prescribed medication.  Dr. Jonathan D. White saw the

claimant on December 20, 2012: “45 y/o AAM presents c/o

cramping in his back, R leg and R hip.”  Dr. White assessed

“1.  Abnormal involuntary movements.  2.  Spasm of muscle. 

3.  Cramp of limb.”  

Jacquolyn J. Early, APN saw the claimant on December

26, 2012: “45 year old male presents with c/o Low back pain

right side - radiating down to hip with worse pain in thigh-

discomfort continues to calf but not as severe as thigh -

says he has been unable to walk for 1 wk due to

pain....Admits MVA in May but says he did not think he had

done anything at that time.”  Ms. Early assessed “1. 

Lumbago.  2.  Diabetes mellitus without mention of

complication, type II or unspecified type, not stated as

uncontrolled.  3.  Hypertension/essential.  4.  Sciatica.”

Eric M. Scroggin, APN saw the claimant at UAMS

Neurosurgery Clinic on January 25, 2013:

Patient is a 46 year-old male with a history of
assault per his report with a “sledge hammer.” 
Mr. Holmes states that he was assaulted by a
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fellow co-worker with a sledge hammer and was “hit
in the back” by the device.  He states that on
December 18, 2012 he woke-up after the incident
with a “sharp” pain in the middle back with pain
radiating down into his lower back.  He also
states that it was difficult to ambulate after the
incident per his report.  He states that the pain
has not diminished since that time and that it is
a constant “throbbing” pain.  He describes that
his right hip and leg are starting to “go numb”
and that he has a “grabbing/tingling feeling” in
his right calf and foot most of the time.  He
states that the pain is “so bad, I can’t walk on
my right leg” per his report.  He states that
he must use a walker to ambulate with and he is
afraid to not use the walker for fear of
falling....
RADIOGRAPHIC: MRI reviewed.  Impression: There is
motion artifact on examination.  The patient moved
on axial images limiting the evaluation.  Axial
images may be repeated at no charge to the
patient.  Bulging and degenerative changes are
noted from L3-S1 with additional suspected right
lateral/far lateral protrusions at L3-4 and L4-5.  

Mr. Scroggin’s impression was “Herniated lumbar disk

with radiculopathy....Mr. Holmes is a 46 year-old male with

a history of lower lumbar back pain with injury.  His

assessment is positive for TTP over the entire lower lumbar

without focal tenderness upon examination....The MRI does

show some right central/paracentral HNP at L3-L4 and L5-S1

with nerve root compression....He will be referred to Dr.

Ghaleb for L3-L4 and L4-L5 ESI/SNRB along with facet

injections at these levels as well.  He will be started on
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Mobic for inflammation, tramadol for pain and robaxin for

muscle spasm.”  

The record indicates that Dr. Ahmed Ghaleb performed an

injection at UAMS Anesthesia & Pain Clinic on or about

February 25, 2013.  Jacquolyn Early’s assessment on February

25, 2013 included “1.  Thoracic or lumbosacral neuritis or

radiculitis, unspecified.”  Dr. Ghaleb performed an epidural

steroid injection on March 5, 2013.  The pre- and post-

operative diagnosis was “Lumbosacral radiculitis.”          

A pre-hearing order was filed on August 28, 2013.  The

claimant contended that “his ear was severed, he sustained a

closed head injury, and he developed hearing loss when he

was struck in the head by a pipe and pinned against a truck

on May 10, 2012.  He seeks payment of medical treatment for

hearing loss and a closed head injury.  The claimant

contends that he sustained multiple injuries (face, back,

and leg) on September 6, 2012 when he was attacked by a co-

worker wielding a screwdriver and a hammer.  He seeks

payment of medical expenses and temporary total disability

benefits from September 7, 2012 to a date yet to be

determined.”
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The respondents contended that “all appropriate

benefits have been paid for the May 10, 2012 injury.  The

hearing loss is not causally related to the ear lobe injury

and no treatment has been recommended for a closed head

injury.  The respondents contend that the incident on

September 6, 2012 is not a compensable claim because the

claimant was the instigator of the altercation.”    

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Compensability of the September 6, 2012 claim; temporary

total disability benefits (for the September injury);

medical expenses (for both injuries) and attorney’s fees. 

All other issues are reserved.”

The respondents performed surveillance of the claimant

on September 10, 2013, September 17, 2013, and October 1,

2013.  The claimant was seen performing activities such as

smoking, talking into a cell phone, putting gasoline into

his vehicle, driving, and walking.  The claimant showed no

physical problems or restrictions.     

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed an

opinion on February 3, 2014.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant was not entitled to additional

medical treatment for the May 10, 2012 compensable injury. 



HOLMES - G204118 & G207812 18

The administrative law judge found that the claimant did not

prove he sustained a compensable injury on September 6,

2012.  

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence
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having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant was an active participant in an

assault in September 2012 and accordingly is not entitled to

payment of indemnity and medical benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-102.”  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury on September 6, 2012.  The

claimant became employed with the respondents on February

20, 2010.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable injury on May 10, 2012.  The parties

stipulated that medical expenses and temporary total
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disability benefits were paid until June 20, 2012.  The

claimant returned to work for the respondents.   

The parties stipulated that an employment relationship

existed on September 6, 2012.  The claimant testified that

the respondents directed him to operate a front-end loader

on that date.  The claimant testified that an unidentified

employee and Jeremy Box were directed to assist him in his

employment duties.  The claimant testified that, rather than

working, Jeremy Box “was off to his self” and was “just

sitting there.”  The claimant testified that he informed

Jeremy Box, “Hey, you’re going to get that guy fired if you

don’t - if you don’t come to work.”  Jeremy Box testified,

on the other hand, that the claimant “didn’t want to do his

job.  He never wanted to do his job....We was out there

picking up sticks and stuff and he’s talking on his

telephone, just, you know, just sit back like he’s, you

know, the king of the world, you know.” 

The testimony of the claimant and Jeremy Box both

indicated that Mr. Box approached the claimant with a

screwdriver and began cursing at the claimant.  The two

began arguing and then began fighting.  The claimant

testified that Mr. Box then hit the claimant with a hammer. 
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Jeremy Box testified that he chased the claimant with a

hammer but never hit the claimant.  Mr. Box testified that

the claimant fell on the claimant’s pocketknife.  A

treatment record at Bell Winston Clinic on September 6, 2012

indicated that the claimant sustained a laceration to his

face as the result of being struck with a hammer.  

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(B) “Compensable injury” does not include:
(i) Injury to any active participant in assaults
or combats which, although they may occur in the
workplace, are the result of nonemployment-related
hostility or animus of one, both, or all of the
combatants and which said assault or combat
amounts to a deviation from customary duties[.]  

In the present matter, the evidence clearly

demonstrates that the claimant was an active participant in

the assault or combat with Jeremy Box which took place on

September 6, 2012.  The claimant actively participated in a

fistfight with Jeremy Box which led Mr. Box to strike the

claimant with a hammer.  The evidence also clearly

demonstrates that the assault or combat amounted to a

deviation from the claimant’s customary duties.  The

respondent-employer had directed the claimant to operate a

front-end loader and in no way advised or allowed the

claimant to participate in an assault or combat with another
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co-worker.  Nevertheless, the evidence also demonstrates

that the assault or combat was the result of employment-

related hostility of both combatants.  The claimant and

Jeremy Box each essentially accused the other of dereliction

in performing the work assigned to them by the respondents. 

Their disagreement, which was employment-related, led to the

mutual assault or combat.  An assault arises out of the

employment if the reason for the assault was a quarrel

having its origin in the work.  Odd Jobs & More v. Reid,

2011 Ark. App. 450, 384 S.W.3d 630.

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he sustained

a compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he sustained

an accidental injury causing physical harm to the body.  The

accidental injury arose out of and in the course of

employment and required medical services.  The injury was

caused by a specific incident and was identifiable by time

and place of occurrence on September 6, 2012.  The claimant

established a compensable injury by medical evidence

supported by objective findings, namely, the CT of the

claimant’s face which showed a right anterior maxillary

sinus wall fracture with associated right premaxillary and
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right paranasal soft-tissue swelling.  These objective

medical findings were causally related to the September 6,

2012 compensable injury.  The accidental injury was the

result of employment-related hostility between the claimant

and Jeremy Box and is not excluded from the definition of

“compensable injury” in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(4)(B)(i)(Repl. 2002).      

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).  

1.  May 10, 2012 Compensable Injury

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained “a

compensable ear injury” on May 10, 2012.  An administrative
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law judge found, “2.  The claimant has failed to prove that

additional medical treatment is reasonable and necessary for

injuries sustained in May, 2012.”  The Full Commission

reverses this finding.  The claimant testified that a heavy

industrial pipe fell and struck the right side of his head

on May 10, 2012.  The medical evidence shows that the

claimant underwent a surgical procedure to re-attach his

right ear lobe.  It was noted on May 11, 2012 that the

claimant was having difficulty hearing out of his right ear. 

The claimant also complained of headaches, and he was

diagnosed with a concussion.  The claimant received medical

expenses and temporary total disability benefits through

June 20, 2012, and the claimant returned to work.  

Dr. Bell examined the claimant on July 9, 2012 and

diagnosed “hearing loss.”  An otolaryngologist, Dr. Dickins,

examined the claimant on August 20, 2012 and diagnosed

“Sensorineural hearing loss.”  Dr. Dickins informed the

respondents on August 28, 2012 that he recommended

additional diagnostic testing, including an MRI scan of the

claimant’s brain.  Dr. Dickins also opined, “I believe he

probably [has] some degree of hearing loss in both ears in

association with the accident.”  The Commission has the
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authority to accept or reject a medical opinion and the

authority to determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed

Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002). 

In the present matter, there are currently no medical

opinions of record contradicting Dr. Dickins’ opinion that

the claimant has sustained some degree of hearing loss as a

result of the May 10, 2012 compensable injury.  Nor are

there are medical opinions contradicting Dr. Bell’s

diagnosis of hearing loss.  The Full Commission therefore

finds that the treatment recommendations of Dr. Dickins as

outlined on August 28, 2012 are reasonably necessary in

connection with the May 10, 2012 compensable injury.  

2.  September 6, 2012 Compensable Injury

The Full Commission has determined that the claimant

proved he sustained a compensable injury on September 6,

2012.  As part of the assault or combat which took place,

Jeremy Box attacked the claimant with a hammer.  Mr. Box

testified that he never actually struck the claimant with

the hammer, but that the claimant tripped and fell on his

own pocketknife.  The determination of the credibility and

weight to be given a witness’s testimony is within the sole

province of the Commission.  Murphy v. Forsgren, Inc., 99
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Ark. App. 223, 258 S.W.3d 794 (2007).  The Commission is not

required to believe the testimony of the claimant or any

other witness but may accept and translate into findings of

fact only those portions of the testimony the Commission

deems worthy of belief.  Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark.

App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 899 (2002).

In the present matter, the evidence does not

corroborate Jeremy Box’s testimony that the claimant was

injured as the result of tripping and falling on a

pocketknife.  Instead, the initial treatment of record on

September 6, 2012 indicated that the claimant was struck on

the right side of his face with a hammer.  Nor does the

evidence corroborate the claimant’s testimony that his back

was injured by blows from a hammer swung by Jeremy Box.  The

“Telephone Reporting” on September 6, 2012 indicated that

the injury was “Face/head.  Altercation with another

employee.  Other employee hit him in head with hammer.”  The

Form AR-N, Employee’s Notice of Injury, signed by the

claimant on September 7, 2012, indicated that the body part

injured was “Face,” and that the claimant was “Hit with a

hammer.”  The claimant did not report on September 7, 2012

that he had injured his back.  
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A physician reported “chronic back & neck pain” on

November 20, 2012, and the claimant testified that his back

“went out” on December 18, 2012.  There is no probative

evidence before the Commission demonstrating that these

reports of back pain were in any way causally related to the

September 6, 2012 compensable injury.  Nor is there even a

scintilla of probative evidence demonstrating that the spasm

in the claimant’s right thigh reported on December 18, 2012

or the muscle spasm reported on December 20, 2012 were

causally related to the September 6, 2012 compensable

injury.  We reiterate that the claimant had complained of

chronic back pain no later than September 2004.  Muscle

spasm was noted in the claimant’s back in April 2008.  Nor

is there any probative evidence demonstrating the claimant

sustained a compensable “aggravation” of a pre-existing

condition on September 6, 2012.  

The evidence does not demonstrate that the “lumbago”

reported by Jacquolyn Early on December 26, 2012 was

causally related to the September 6, 2012 compensable

injury.  Nor does the evidence demonstrate that the

herniated lumbar disk reported by Eric Scroggin on January

25, 2013 was causally related to the September 6, 2012
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compensable injury.  Finally, the record does not show that

the injections performed by Dr. Ghaleb beginning February

25, 2013 were causally related to the September 6, 2012

compensable injury.  

The evidence of record before the Workers’ Compensation

Commission demonstrates that the claimant sustained a

compensable sinus wall fracture on September 6, 2012.  We

therefore find that the claimant proved that the medical

treatment he received on September 6, 2012 was reasonably

necessary in connection with the sinus wall fracture.  The

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he sustained an injury to any other body part,

including his back, on September 6, 2012.  The claimant did

not prove that any of the medical treatment beginning

November 20, 2012 and following was reasonably necessary in

connection with the sinus wall fracture he sustained on

September 6, 2012.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he was

entitled to additional medical treatment in connection with

the May 10, 2012 compensable injury.  The claimant

specifically proved that he was entitled to the treatment
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recommendations outlined by Dr. Dickins on August 28, 2012. 

The claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that

he sustained a compensable injury, i.e., a sinus wall

fracture, on September 6, 2012.  The claimant proved that

the medical treatment he received on September 6, 2012 was

reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injury.  The claimant did not prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to any

other body part, including his back, on September 6, 2012. 

The claimant did not prove that any of the treatment he

received beginning November 20, 2012 was reasonably

necessary in connection with the compensable injury.  The

claimant did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence

that he was totally incapacitated to earn wages at any time

after September 6, 2012.  The claimant therefore did not

prove that he was entitled to any period of additional

temporary total disability benefits.  See Ark. State Hwy.

Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

For prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant

to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

         After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with, but must respectfully dissent, in part,

from the majority opinion.  I agree with the majority

concerning compensability of both the May and September 2012

injuries.  I agree with the majority concerning the medical

treatment for the May injury.  I agree with the majority

concerning the treatment of the claimant’s head and facial

injuries arising out of the September incident.  I disagree

with the majority’s denial of medical treatment for the

claimant’s other injuries.

         The September assault resulted in injuries to the

claimant’s right eye, right side of face, mouth, and back

and left lower leg, according to the office note from Dr.

Bell on September 6, 2012, shortly after the incident.  This
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resulted in objective findings, including internal cranial

damage and facial laceration.  The claimant’s back and leg

pain increased over time, manifesting itself in spasms in

December, and later, herniated discs were shown on scans. 

The claimant did have a history of back problems, for which

he had not had treatment or complaint since November 2010,

despite access to and treatment by physicians since that

time.  He was able to work in a physical job, without

limitation, until May, when he was struck in the head and

developed hearing limitations, headaches, neck pain, and an

almost completely severed ear, and until September, when he

sustained injuries to his right eye, right side of his face,

mouth, and back and left lower leg, and developed back pain

with radiation.  Even in his doctor visits after the May

incident, the claimant did not mention back pain.  It was

only after the September incident, when he immediately

complained of back and leg pain.  The claimant has

demonstrated that he sustained compensable injuries to his

back.

         For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part with,

but must respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority

opinion. 
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______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


